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MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF THE VILLAGE OF NORTH BARRINGTON WHICH WAS HELD
ON WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 22, 2017,
AT THE NORTH BARRINGTON VILLAGE HALL,

111 OLD BARRINGTON ROAD, NORTH BARRINGTON, IL
I.      Call to Order and Roll Call                      
At 7:30 p.m. President Pino, called the Meeting to order. The Deputy Village Clerk called the roll and then led the pledge of Allegiance.
Present in Person:       President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Sauer, Smith and Weiner
Absent:     
None 






Also Present:

Village Administrator Kathy Nelander

Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite
Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk






Al Stefan, Village Engineer



Susan Allman, 425 Mockingbird Lane

Patty Kalinowski, 497 Brookside Road

Janis Menges, 145 Clover Hill Lane

John Schnure, 224 Orchard Road

Deputy Robyn Stankiewicz, Lake County Sheriff
Lieutenant Christopher Thompson, Lake County Sheriff


II. 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
No one wished to speak. 
III.
VILLAGE COMMISSION MEMBERS COMMENT
 
John Schnure, 224 Orchard Road, addressed the Board as a Member of the Plan Commission to speak on behalf of PC Chairman Gery Herrmann who was unable to attend the Board meeting.  Mr. Schnure stated that the PC met on 2/13 and discussed the following items:
1. Amending the fence ordinance to restrict the size of garden fences

2. Amending the sign ordinance for political signs to comply with state statues 
3. Amending the sign ordinance for permits and commercial signs
4. Amending Section 10-5-4 of the Village Zoning Ordinance to increase the filing fee for a zoning variation application.
There was brief discussion among the Board about amending the Village Code to address the limited restrictions regarding garden fences.  

Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite explained that the issue came to the attention of the Village due to a complaint as to the erection of a garden fence located at 120 Arrowhead. It was noted that the garden fence located at 120 Arrowhead does not violate the existing fence ordinance under the present Village Code. 
It was noted that the PC public hearing is scheduled for 3/13/17.

IV. 
CONSENT AGENDA 
Motion: On motion of Trustee Boland, seconded by Trustee Weiner, the consent agenda 

consisting of the following agenda items was approved: 
A.
Approve Minutes of Board Meeting, 1/25/17

B.
Approve 2/22/17 Vouchers for payment of bills
C.
Approve the Treasurer’s Report for the 9th month of Fiscal Year 2016

D.
Approve Resolution # 2800, a resolution regarding the Release of Closed Session Minutes
E.
Approve Resolution # 2801, a resolution re-appointing Vance Antoniou, Environmental & Health Commission member
Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Sauer, Smith and 




Weiner


Nays:

None
Absent:
None
Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the motion approved.

V.
ADMINISTRATION – President Albert Pino
President Pino stated that Barrington Area Council of Governments (BACOG) Lobby Days are scheduled in Springfield on March 15th and 16th. A second BACOG lobby day was scheduled for April 26th.  President Pino noted that he would be attending one of the sessions.

President Pino reported that the BACOG/Lake County Municipal League Legislative Breakfast held 2/11 was a success and well attended. 

VI.
REPORTS BY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
A.  
Trustee Jackie Andrew

Trustee Andrew reported that she was unable to attend the January Parks Commission Meeting. However; she reported that a fort was built in the woods behind the soccer fields in Eton Park. It was noted that that the fort was dismantled.  
B.  
Trustee Pete Boland
Trustee Boland had no report.
C. 
Trustee Martin Pais
Trustee Pais had no report. 
D.
Trustee Janice Sauer
Trustee Sauer reported that she attended the PC meeting on 2/13. 

Trustee Sauer reported that she met with Village Engineers Al Stefan and Rob Borchering of Robinson Engineering and Village Administrator Kathy Nelander on 3/4/17 to discuss the upcoming 2017 Village Road Program. Trustee Sauer stated that the Village would use the Motor Fuel Tax distribution this year and is hopeful that bids for the road program would be distributed by mid-March.   
1.
Consideration of Resolution # 2802, IDOT Resolution for Maintenance of Streets and Highways

Motion: Trustee Sauer moved to approve Resolution #2802; seconded by Trustee

Boland:

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion:

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Sauer, Smith and 





Weiner
Nays:

None
Absent:
None 

Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the motion approved. 

President Pino also noted that the Governor is not proposing any reduction in the Local Government Distributive Fund and is recommending fully funding Motor Fuel Tax distributions. 
Trustee Andrew stated that she previously suggested extending the (southbound) left turn lane on IL Route 59 (at the corner of IL Route 22/IL Route 59) due to the amount of traffic during rush hour. 

Trustee Sauer noted that she and the Village Engineer would discuss the matter at the next Illinois Department of Transportation (IDOT) meeting.

2.
Clover Hill Traffic Study Update

Village Engineer Al Stefan addressed the Board to provide an update on the Clover Hill Lane traffic study.
Village Engineer Stefan explained that the traffic study found 43% of the total days’ traffic travels on Clover Hill Lane between the hours of 3:00 p.m.–7:00 p.m. He explained that the root of the problem is cut-through traffic during the afternoon hours; drivers use Clover Hill Lane as a cut-through due to the timing of the left turn signal at the intersection of Miller Road and IL Route 22. 
Village Engineer Stefan explained that Lake County Department of Transportation (LCDOT) is beginning a Phase 1 review of the Miller Road/IL Route 12 intersection. Issues such as geometrics, drainage, required land acquisition, etc. will be studied. He noted that a meeting with LCDOT has been scheduled to discuss the timing of the Route 12/Miller Road traffic signals and their impact on Clover Hill Lane.
Village Engineer Stefan highlighted the following alternative solutions including: 
· Additional Traffic Control Signage

· One Way Traffic

· Cul-de-Sacs

· Pavement Median

· Chicane

· Speed Humps/Bumps/Tables

Village Engineer Stefan added that the process is moving forward and that efforts continue to find a solution.
There were questions from the Board regarding improvements to the Miller Road/IL Route 12 intersection including possible land acquisition for added turn lanes. Village Engineer Stefan noted that improvements to the intersection may lessen the cut-through traffic on Clover Hill Lane.
Trustee Boland inquired about making Clover Hill Lane a one-way road. Village Engineer Stefan stated that making Clover Hill Lane a one-way road would likely impact the intersection of Miller Road and IL Route 12. 
Village Engineer noted that issues such as safety, emergency transportation and snow plowing are being considered.
Village Engineer Stefan addressed the issues of signage and physical measures including speed bumps.
Trustee Boland stated that the residents who reside on Clover Hill Lane believe that the problem on Clover Hill Lane is speed related and want the Village to install speed humps.

Trustee Pais explained that the residents of Clover Hill Lane are not concerned about the number of vehicles traveling on the street. However; they are concerned about the speed at which the vehicles travel. Trustee Pais was of the opinion that speed humps would help solve the problem and that speed humps would not have a significant impact on police and emergency vehicles.

Trustee Pais noted his concern about the increase in costs associated with continuing the traffic study.
Trustee Smith was of the opinion that the issue on Clover Hill Lane is speeding, as well.
Village Engineer Stefan noted his concern about establishing a precedent should speed humps be installed.
Janis Menges, 145 Clover Hill Lane, addressed the Board to provide her opinion of the traffic issues on Clover Hill Lane. She stated that she and many other residents on Clover Hill Lane are long-term residents; that Clover Hill Lane is the only street in the Village that intersects with IL Route 12. She has concerns about the safety of residents who drive through the intersection of Clover Hill Lane/IL Route 12 and noted that the newly constructed assisted living center on IL Route 12 may create new traffic issues. 

Ms. Menges stated that a meeting was previously held with approximately 12 families who reside on Clover Hill Lane. The consensus of the residents was to install speed humps.

Ms. Menges requested additional police patrols be offered on Clover Hill Lane between hours of 3:00 p.m. – 7:00 p.m. She also requested that the yellow striping (4-inch edge lines) be repaired in the spring. She requested that the Village ask IDOT to increase the timing of the left turn signal for those traveling northbound on IL Route 12 onto Miller Road.

Village Engineer Stefan clarified the difference between speed humps and speed bumps.

John Schnure, 224 Orchard Road, addressed the Board and was of the opinion that speed bumps do not work and are a hazard. 
President Pino noted that Village Engineer Stefan was meeting with LCDOT in March and requested a final report be provided by the Village Engineer to the Village by April 22nd.
E.
Trustee Todd Smith
Trustee Smith reported that the BACOG Water Resources Committee met in February. It was noted that the annual BACOG water testing event would be held in October.       
F. 
Trustee Lawre Weiner      
Trustee Weiner had no report.     

VII. 
CLOSED SESSION 

There was no closed session.
VIII.
NEW BUSINESS

There was no new business. 
IX. 
OLD BUSINESS
There was no old business. 

X. 
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business to come before the Board, Trustee Boland moved to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Trustee Weiner. The voice vote was unanimous in favor.
At 8:41 p.m. President Pino declared the meeting adjourned.

These Minutes were approved by the Board at a meeting held March 22, 2017.
Attest:________________________ 

Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk
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